TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

January 25, 2017
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Cicely Richardson, Steve Allen, Ruth Hook, Bruce Schwaegler, Mark Burger, Bruce Bouchard, Eva Daniels, Carl Schmidt, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen reported meeting with Schwaegler to correct lot line adjustments made in 2016 to a parcel that was input according to specifications.  Schwaegler explained the confusion that caused the error even consulting with the NH Department of Revenue to be sure everything was in proper order.  Allen showed that with the corrections made Schwaegler has overpaid his taxes in the amount of $128.54.  The Board agreed Schwaegler should receive the refund due to this error.
Allen presented two current use change tax forms for the Board’s signature.  These changes were due to a property owner of two separate parcels selling one of the parcels thus resulting in neither parcel qualifying for current use.  The Board signed the change forms, one in the amount of $350.00 and the other $5,540.00.

Bruce Bouchard – Prouty Ride
Bouchard explained there will be a new hybrid bike route offered in 2017 Prouty Ride. The ride would utilize secondary and maintained dirt roadways in Orford as well as Hanover, Lyme and Piermont.  Bouchard asked permission to use Indian Pond Beach as an aid station for this route.
Cooley asked if they had considered the Rivendell Trail parking area at the end of Dame Hill Road.  The ride will take place July 8th and during the summer months when the pond is always busy.

Hook questioned using the dirt roads for their annual ride when there are dangers as it is on paved roadways.  Bikers riding three and four abreast and on dirt road there is limited space and visibility.

Cooley will speak with Parks & Playgrounds regarding a change in location and contact Orford Volunteer Fire Department Inc. to get permission to use the parking area at the east end of Dame Hill Road.
II.  Old Business

A.  Rogers House
Cooley reported most issues regarding the closing of the Roger’s House have been resolved and only the form for title insurance for tax sales needs to be completed by the Board.

Adams made a motion to terminate any further extensions as of February 28th.  Cooley explained the extension issue was not due to the buyers, it was the title issue that the town is responsible for.  Smith agreed with Adams.  The motion passed.
B. Riverbank Erosion Warrant Article
Schmidt proposed a warrant article to benefit river land owners with regard to the erosion caused by area dams resulting in loss of property.
Cooley asked for the report referred to in the article prior to placing it on the town’s warrant.  Schmidt explained the Conservation Commission made a recommendation to place the article in this year’s warrant.  Adams asked if the commission reviewed the report.  Schmidt stated they had not reviewed the report.  

The Board requested a copy of the report to review prior to deciding if it would be placed on the warrant this year.  Schmidt will email the report to the Board.

C. Award Mowing Contract
Cooley reviewed the mowing bids for 2017, 2018 and 2019 mowing season with the Board.  She stated John O’Brien, Chair of Parks & Playgrounds recommended awarding to the low bidder as previously reported by Clifford.

The Board reviewed each bid and found the low bidder would save the town $10,000 over a three-year period.

Smith suggested when the contract is drafted all conditions be clearly stated.

A motion was made to award the mowing bid for 2017, 2018 and 2019 mowing season to Timothy Godfrey.  The motion passed.

D. Board Reports
Smith reported the Planning Board is waiting for recognition from the State for three curb cuts that are required prior to approving a sub-division for G. Schwarz.
The curb cut for K. Follensbee on Archertown Road was approved.  The Planning Board will give the original curb cut application to Clifford.

Smith reported the Fire Corporation met with Robb Day from the Energy Committee to discuss a park & ride area on the south side of the fire station.  The Energy Committee will be researching this possibility further.

Adams reported receiving the State Report on Town Bridges, with no changes and all bridges are in compliance.  Adams asked Clifford to contact Nancy Mayville at the NH Department of Transportation with regards to the Engineering Study at the Jacobs Brook Bridge.

Cooley reported the Conservation Commission continues to work on the Natural Resource Inventory.

III. New Business
A.  Correspondence
A commitment letter from Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Regional Planning Commission regarding 2017 household hazardous waste collections was discussed.  Collection will not take place in Piermont this year, but UVLSRPC has applied for a grant to enable collection in West Lebanon, NH.  

The Board will review the grant information provided and discuss further at the next regular meeting.

The Board reviewed a letter from the Tax Collector regarding a property tax payment plan.  The Board felt this was a matter best served by the Tax Collector and supported her decision to contact the property owner regarding the payment plan.

Adams stated the alarm on the generator went off again, he continues to monitor the situation.

The Board reviewed and completed the Tax Title Form for the Roger’s House.

A motion was made to approve the Tax Title Form as drafted. The motion passed.

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

Burger reported the Rivendell Interstate School Board is setting up a community committee with regards to the articles of agreement being followed.  Orford representatives to this committee will be named at their February 7th meeting.
Burger discussed a petition warrant article that was drafted and signed by the necessary number of registered voters for the town report.  He questioned if this article should be presented as the school is forming this committee and asked for the Board’s recommendation.

Adams stated the school district is separate from the town and questioned if the town had any jurisdiction with regards to this warrant article.  He suggested Burger have a table at town meeting to share information regarding this matter with residents, have the petition signed and then present it to the school board.

Approval of Minutes

The minutes of January 11, 2017 were approved as amended.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 7:55 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
